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The Select Board reserves the right to take up business in any order deemed appropriate by the Chair.  A motion to 
enter Non-Public Session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 may occur at any time during the meeting.  Submission of 
items to be placed on the Agenda must be to the Town Administrator by 4 pm the Wednesday before the scheduled 
meeting. 

SELECT BOARD AGENDA 
NOVEMBER 15, 2021 

7:00 P.M. 
 

Hutton Room, Stratham Municipal Center 
10 Bunker Hill Avenue, Stratham, NH 03885 

 
This meeting of the Select Board will be held in the Hutton Room of the Stratham Municipal 
Center 
 
The public may access this meeting at the date and time above using this conference call 
information.  Please dial the conference number (877) 205 7349 and input 2254 when 
prompted for a user pin/code. 
 
If at any time during the meeting you have difficulty hearing the proceedings, please e-mail 
dmoore@strathamnh.gov. 
 
To access materials related to this meeting, please see this link:  
https://www.strathamnh.gov/select-board 
 

I. Call to order 
 
II. Roll Call 
 
III. Consideration of Minutes – November 1, 2021 
 
IV. Treasurer Report (first meeting of the month) 
  
V. Department Reports & Presentations 
 A.  Parks & Recreation Seth Hickey  
  
VI. Correspondence 
 A.  Request for Geological Research at Stratham Hill Park (Rock Samples) 
 
VII. Public Comment 
 
VIII. Public Hearings, Ordinances and/or Resolutions 

https://www.strathamnh.gov/select-board
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 A.  Public Hearing to accept Taylor Court as a Town Road 
 
IX. Discussion of Monthly Reports – (second meeting of the Month)  
 
X. New Business and Action Items 

A.  Polling Locations Report Back 
B.  Budget Update  
D.  Release of Bond for Taylor Court 
E.   Update on ARPA Approach to Use of Funds 
F.   Veterans Credits Applications 

 
XI. Town Administrator Report 
  
XII. Informational Items 

A. Community Power NH – Informational Presentation to Energy Commission 
 
XIII. Reservations, Event Requests & Permits 

 
XIV. Review of Recent or Upcoming Board & Commissions Agendas 
 
XV.  Boards and Commissions Nominations & Appointments 
 

A. Appointments for consideration: none for this meeting 
B. Appointments to be voted on:  Michele McCann-Conti – Alternate Library Trustee 

 
XVI. Miscellaneous & Old Business 

A.  PFAS in Town Center 
B.  Open Items Tracking 

 
XVII. Adjournment 



MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 1, 2021 SELECT BOARD MEETING 
Meeting held in the Hutton Room at the Stratham Municipal Center 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Board Members Chair Mike Houghton, Vice Chair Joe Lovejoy and 
Allison Knab. 
 
ALSO PRESENT:  Town Administrator David Moore, Town Planner Mark Connors and 
Finance Administrator Christiane McAllister 
 
At 7:00 pm Mr. Houghton opened the regular meeting.   
 
Mr. Lovejoy motioned to approve the draft minutes of October 18, 2021.  Ms. Knab seconded 
the motion.  All voted in favor. 
 
Mr. Houghton called attention to the Treasurer’s Report.  Mr. Lovejoy noted that some accounts 
haven’t been reconciled.  They discussed a timeline for the resolution. 
 
FIRE 
Mr. Houghton called upon Fire Chief Matt Larrabee to present his department report.  Call 
responses are elevated from 2019 numbers.  He reported on the status of call coverage.  There is 
100% coverage weekdays; weeknights are at 40-50% with two EMTs on; 80% of the time there 
is one person on.  Weekend’s average one person per day but oftentimes staff will respond to 
calls even though they aren’t doing a shift.  It’s working well but we still rely on mutual aid, as 
all towns do.  We’re consistent with prior years with number of incidences and number 
responders, with only call volume increasing.    
 
Chief Larrabee continued his report stating that EMT recertification is coming up for most of 
them.  A survey has been sent to residents to gain input which will determine the future of the 
Fair.  The Fire Department Christmas party is Dec. 4th.  He is requesting permission to serve 
alcohol at the party.  Dec. 18 is the annual Lights 4 Lives fundraiser.  As in the past, they would 
like to do a parade.  Christmas tree lighting is on Dec. 5th in conjunction with Parks & Rec.  Mr. 
Lovejoy motioned to waive the alcohol prohibition for the Fire Dept. Christmas party on Dec. 
4th.  Ms. Knab seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  Mr. Lovejoy then motioned to authorize 
the Lights 4 Lives parade as outlined by Chief Larrabee and endorsed by Police Chief King.  Ms. 
Knab seconded the motion.  All voted in favor. 
 
Lastly, Chief Larrabee reported that the first annual golf tournament was a great success.  
Multiple golfers and sponsors expressed interest in participating next year.  The funds raised will 
be split between the Fire and Police departments.  Because of the amount raised, a public hearing 
will be held to accept the donations.     
 
Chief Larrabee will be meeting with Ms. McAllister regarding the Fire Dept. budget.  They will 
also work on getting the department to do online timesheets.  The board thanked him for his 
report. 
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POLICE 
Chief King requested a non-public session to address the hiring of a part-time officer.  At 7:19 
pm Mr. Houghton motioned to enter into a non-public session to discuss the hiring of an 
employee in accordance with RSA  91-A:3 II (b) hiring of an employee.  Houghton – yes; 
Lovejoy – yes; Knab – yes.     
 
At 7:32 pm, the public session resumed.  Mr. Lovejoy moved to seal the minutes noting that 
failure to do so may render a decision ineffective.  Ms. Knab seconded the motion.  All voted in 
favor. Houghton – yes; Lovejoy – yes; Knab – yes.    
 
Chief King then referred to his memorandum regarding a request to purchase radios from capital 
reserve fund.  The base radios in the station are at the end of their life.  Mr. Lovejoy motioned to 
authorize the Police Dept. to purchase Motorola radios using the Radio Communications Capital 
Reserve Fund to replace the current radios which are at end of life.  Mr. Houghton questioned 
why this wasn’t in a CIP budget and noted that it should have been included for planning 
purposes.  Mr. Houghton seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  Chief King responded that 
they have been on the radar, but it was only in the last few months that they started to go down.   
 
Chief King reported that painting work is finished on their building.  They will be fitting the 
sally port floor with a non-slip surface and are currently waiting on another quote.  The cost will 
come out of the operating budget. 
 
Next Chief King reported working on two Federal grants for body worn cameras, noting that if 
we receive the grants, we will need to match (50%).  Matching funds could come from the Police 
Detail Revolving Fund, or donations from the golf tournament.  The legislature is contemplating 
creating a fund for body worn cameras, possibly by 2022-2023, but much of this legislation is 
uncertain at this point.  The cost of the cameras is $26,000.  We have confirmed the sizing of our 
current servers is sufficient to store information from the cameras.    
 
Chief King reported on several trainings in which the officers have participated.  Officer Ken 
Gauthier has agreed to be the new peer support officer.  He will undergo training and possibly be 
a member of the Granite State Critical Response team.  A tabletop exercise using an active 
shooting scenario in a Town building will take place on Nov. 10.  The department will receive 
the Police Accreditation CLEA award virtually on November 19.  He and the Board agreed a 
public event in Stratham following the 19th would be appropriate.  He then reported on several 
community events – a 76ers presentation, DEA take back, End 68 Hours of Hunger and Trick or 
Treat Night.  All events were well received and successful.   
 
Next, Chief King reported on a T-Mobile program which would enable the Department to have 
three mobile phone plans free of charge for 10 years after the purchase of a phone.  Chief King 
defined the parameters for which the phone would be used as it would be treated as a piece of 
equipment.  Until now, the officers have been using their personal cell phones, which poses 
challenges in managing photographic evidence and making phone calls while on duty.  Mr. 
Houghton asked about cell phone coverage.  Chief King is going to confirm coverage is 
adequate.  Mr. Houghton stated the need for a policy governing their use.  These are considered 
equipment, which will be left at the station when not in use. 
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Lastly, Chief King reported that his department’s budget is mostly complete.  Personnel and 
salaries will be a 4.5 – 4.8 percent overall increase.  The reason for the increase is because last 
year was half salary for an officer which will be full time this year as well as step increases built 
in.  In addition, we will be relying on part-time officers to additionally support the goal of two 
officers on duty per shift.  
 
Mr. Houghton recognized State Representative Pat Abrami who came before the Board to inform 
them on how Rockingham County intends to use the ARPA money.  A majority will be spent on 
a building for the Registry of Deeds, courthouse and additional buildings for the prison.  
Upgrades will be made to the nursing home facility.  Incentives and retraining, scholarship 
programs, new hiring and referral incentives will be given to address the staffing shortages at the 
nursing home.  Some money will be directed toward non-profits.  Stipends will be given to some, 
such as direct caregivers and corrections workers.  Money will be spent on infrastructure for the 
Registry building.  The County has submitted its request to the Treasury and are awaiting a 
response.   
 
Budget Goals & Guidance 
Mr. Moore sought input from the Board on goals they hoped to achieve in order to guide 
department heads with their budgets.  Future staffing and headcount is a priority.  Mr. Moore 
predicts that an initial draft of the budget will be ready by Nov. 15.  Rising fuel costs will impact 
the DPW and Police budgets, a full year of the new NH Retirement rates will also impact the 
budget, whereas last year, the rates were only in effect for six months.  DPW is planning to 
propose adding a full-time position and eliminate a part-time position in order to help managed 
workload and to support succession planning.  Open enrollment begins this week, Mr. Moore 
indicated the Town will benefit from an 8.1% decrease in health insurance premiums across all 
three plans and we will also learn if we see more migration to the deductible plans.    They 
discussed NH Retirement.  Mr. Houghton asked about year-end expenses.  Ms. McAllister said 
that we will incur some large expenses before year end.  The county payment will be due as well 
as the payment to NH Retirement.  The group discussed the budget in general.  The conversation 
turned to use of the ARPA funds and their potential use, primarily for capital items.  For 
example, using the funds for the Union Road culvert replacement project and the and repairing 
the Municipal Center roof will preserve funding for road reconstruction monies already raised 
for future projects; the same would be true of the Buildings and Grounds Maintenance Trust 
wherefrom the roof project funds would have otherwise been expended.  He reminded the Board 
that it has previously discussed the use of ARPA funds for a Hazard Pay stipend for the DPW 
staff, who were not included in a CARES Act program.  Mr. Houghton noted that although 
economic growth is predicted, we must consider that inflation may stall that growth.  The Board 
agreed that some increase is necessary; it’s not feasible to construct a budget less than the one we 
are operating on.  Mr. Houghton called for a comprehensive examination of all the fund 
balances.  Ms. McAllister supports condensing some accounts, noting there are laws governing 
revolving funds which dictate how they are used.   
 
Mr. Houghton directed attention to the request for a bond release from Breslin Farm Rd.  
Director of Public Works Nate Mears provided a memo clarifying and endorsing release of the 
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Breslin Farm Rd bond.  Ms. Knab motioned to release the bond in the amount of $124,674.50 for 
Breslin Farm Rd.  Mr. Lovejoy seconded the motion.  All voted in favor. 
 
Next Mr. Houghton called attention to the communication from a NH resident requesting 
Stratham become a Purple Heart Community.  The board discussed the request.  Consensus was 
to move forward with the designation of being a Purple Heart Community.  Mr. Moore will take 
the necessary steps.  
 
Mr. Moore presented a request from a Stratham firefighter to waive the alcohol prohibition in the 
Morgera Room for his wedding reception in September 2022.  Ms. Knab motioned to waive the 
alcohol prohibition for the September 2022 wedding.  Mr. Lovejoy seconded the motion.  All 
voted in favor.   
    
Next, Mr. Moore presented a request for a fee waiver from the Seacoast Growers to use Room A 
on December 13, 2021.  Mr. Lovejoy motioned to waive the fee in accordance with the Town’s 
room reservation policy.  Ms. Knab seconded the motion.  All voted in favor. 
 
Mr. Houghton asked for comment regarding the Informational items.  Mr. Moore said included 
in the packet the letter sent to NHDOT regarding the 10 year plan.  Other items included the 
PFAS Groundwater Management Permit received in mid-October as well as correspondence 
from the Town to the affected property owners that transmitted Notice of Recording of the GMP 
filing.   
 
Ms. Houghton called attention to the application from Michele McCann-Conti to be an alternate 
Library Trustee.  Mr. Moore noted that this is for consideration; the next meeting will be for 
approval. 
 
ADMINISTRATION 
Mr. Moore heard back from Attorney Marshall regarding 353 Portsmouth Avenue, but it is still 
not clear on what property or potion of property is requested to be quitclaimed; he has formally 
sought clarification.  Mr. Moore and Mr. Lovejoy will attend the November 9th Community 
Power discussion at the Energy Commission meeting at 6:00pm.  Mr. Moore met with Town 
Clerk Deborah Bakie to discuss a policy for election locations and they both plan to jointly report 
back at the next meeting.  Pamela Hollasch requested she be a Planning Board representative on 
the PCAC.  Because the PCAC charge is due for renewal, this will be revisited at the next 
meeting when Mr. Hickey gives his departmental report. 
 
Mr. Moore presented the Timber Tax Warrant for NHSPCA, 104 Portsmouth Ave., Map 13 Lot 
85 for the Board’s signatures. 
 
At 9:04 pm Mr. Houghton motioned to go into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-
A:3, II (c) to discuss items that could impact the reputation of another.  Mr. Lovejoy seconded 
the motion.  All voted in favor.  Houghton – yes; Lovejoy – yes; Knab – yes. 
 
At 10:01 pm Mr. Lovejoy moved to seal the non-public minutes.  Ms. Knab seconded the 
motion. All voted in favor.  Houghton – yes; Lovejoy – yes; Knab – yes. 
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At 10:01 p.m. Mr. Houghton motioned to adjourn.  Mr. Lovejoy seconded the motion.  All voted 
in favor. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Karen Richard 
Recording Secretary 
 
 





























From: David Moore
To: Karen Richard
Cc: Seth Hickey
Subject: Fwd: Request to collect rock samples from Stratham Hill Park
Date: Tuesday, November 9, 2021 2:57:54 PM

Karen - please add this to the agenda and packet - a correspondence item. 

David Moore
Town Administrator
Town of Stratham, NH

Begin forwarded message:

From: Seth Hickey <SHickey@strathamnh.gov>
Date: November 9, 2021 at 2:20:30 PM EST
To: Julia Brazo <Julia.Brazo@unh.edu>
Cc: Joseph Licciardi <Joe.Licciardi@unh.edu>
Subject: Re: Request to collect rock samples from Stratham Hill Park

﻿
Julia,

I will be presenting your request to the Select Board this Monday night. I will get
back to you with a response by the middle of next week. 

On a side note, there are two boulders on your map that are not on Town
property (41&42). I am not exactly sure what parcel they are on based on the
map you have provided.  From your map, the remaining boulders are within the
Town Park (not the Town Forest). 

Talk to you soon. 

From: Julia Brazo <Julia.Brazo@unh.edu>
Sent: Tuesday, November 9, 2021 1:12 PM
To: Seth Hickey <SHickey@StrathamNH.gov>
Cc: Joseph Licciardi <Joe.Licciardi@unh.edu>
Subject: Re: Request to collect rock samples from Stratham Hill Park
 
Hi Seth,

No worries. Thank you for getting back to me and for helping with this request.
As for timeline, I am wrapping up my sample collection throughout the seacoast
region. I have already collected samples from a number of SELT properties, UNH
campus properties, and town forests. Stratham Hill is one of my last field sites.
My hope would be to collect these samples within the next two weeks before

mailto:dmoore@StrathamNH.gov
mailto:KRichard@StrathamNH.gov
mailto:SHickey@StrathamNH.gov


thanksgiving break as daylight dwindles and the weather gets colder. I realize this
might be an ambitious request as this process can sometimes take time. I
appreciate your help and patience.

Best,

Julia 

Get Outlook for iOS

From: Seth Hickey <SHickey@StrathamNH.gov>
Sent: Tuesday, November 9, 2021 12:49:07 PM
To: Julia Brazo <Julia.Brazo@unh.edu>
Cc: Joseph Licciardi <Joe.Licciardi@unh.edu>
Subject: Re: Request to collect rock samples from Stratham Hill Park
 

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the University System. Do not click links or open
attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

Julia,

Thank you for your patience.

This is a unique request. I am doing my due diligence to ensure all proper
permissions are in place. I will be in touch in the near future. 

What is the timeline you are working on with this project? 

From: Julia Brazo <Julia.Brazo@unh.edu>
Sent: Tuesday, November 9, 2021 8:46 AM
To: Seth Hickey <SHickey@StrathamNH.gov>
Cc: Joseph Licciardi <Joe.Licciardi@unh.edu>
Subject: Request to collect rock samples from Stratham Hill Park
 
Hello Seth,

I just wanted to follow up on my email last week about requesting to collect
samples in Stratham Hill Park. I am a M.S. student at UNH and a member of Joe
Licciardi’s (CC'ed) research group in the Earth Sciences department. I am seeking
permission to sample boulders that are found in Stratham Hill Park and along
Barker Trail near Jewel Hill. I am interested in collecting rock samples for my
master’s thesis which seeks to understand the glacial history and local sea-level
changes of the Seacoast region of NH. Rock samples collected from this location
would be a key indicator for the timing of glacial retreat and marine regression
associated with deglaciation in the seacoast of NH. For the rock sampling, we use

https://aka.ms/o0ukef


a rock hammer and chisel method to chip off some rock flakes (generally less than
a couple of cm in depth). I have attached a map of the boulder locations I am
considering sampling with permission. I aim to collect samples from 3-5 of these
boulders identified on the property. The boulders labeled 41 and 42 are the
highest priority for my project. I would be happy to provide more info via email to
describe the sampling method, my project, and the small overall impact sampling
would have on the area in more detail. 
 
Thank you in advance,
 
Julia Brazo
University of New Hampshire
Geology M.S. Student
Teaching Assistant for ESCI 530

Get Outlook for iOS

https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Faka.ms%2Fo0ukef&data=04%7C01%7CJulia.Brazo%40unh.edu%7C88c8609ce7184d6da8a908d9a3a93bc6%7Cd6241893512d46dc8d2bbe47e25f5666%7C0%7C0%7C637720769534674761%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=BI2h3IKGiG1zswICAueVnw%2BY8D18qgbTztPfABEXI2U%3D&reserved=0
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LEGAL NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 
STRATHAM SELECT BOARD 

 
Pursuant to NH RSA 674:40-a, notice is hereby given that the Stratham Select Board will hold a 
public hearing on November 15, 2021 at 7:00 p.m. at the Stratham Town Offices, 10 Bunker Hill 
Avenue.  The public may access this meeting at the date and time above or via conference call by 
dialing (877) 205 7349, user code 2254.  The hearing is for the purpose of accepting a dedicated 
street known as Taylor Court. The street known as Taylor Court is shown on the plan of land 
entitled, “Subdivision Plan of Property in the Name of Brock Ehlers - Tax Map 10, Lot 76-1 
located at 15 Union Road and Mark D. & Nina J Merida, Tax Map 10, Lot 76-2 located at 17 
Uinion Road, County of Rockingham, Stratham, NH” prepared by David W. Vincent, LLS Land 
Surveying Services, last revised November 4, 2019, and recorded at the Rockingham County 
Registry of Deeds as Plan No. D-41874 (“the Plan”).  The street to be conveyed to the Town is 
described in full detail in the proposed deed to the Town. 
 
Full text of the related information can be found on file with the Select Board’s Office.  All 
interested persons may appear and be heard.  Persons needing special accommodations and /or 
those interested in viewing the application materials should contact the Stratham Select Board at 
(603) 772-7391. 
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MEMORANDUM 

 
 
TO:  Michael Houghton, Select Board Chair 
  Joseph Lovejoy, Select Board Vice-Chair 
  Allison Knab, Select Board 
 
FROM:  Deb Bakie, Town Clerk – Tax Collector 

David Moore,  Town Administrator 
 
DATE:  November 12, 2021 
 
RE:  Report Back on Polling Locations for the Town of Stratham 
 
Please allow this memorandum to serve as a report back to the Select Board concerning polling 
locations in Stratham for 2022 and beyond.   
 
As you know, elections in Stratham are a team effort involving the hands of many staff, 
volunteers, and elected officials.  As a result, this memorandum was developed following 
conversations with the Select Board and the two of us as well consultation with the local school 
district and regional school district administration as well as consultation with the Supervisors 
of the Checklist and Town Moderator and Deputy Moderator.   
 
Prior to finalizing a recommendation, we considered and discussed the input received to date.  
We encourage the Select Board to access the complete feedback in this memo’s attachment.  
Also, we recommend the Board spend time at its meeting on November 15th discussion what if 
any additional steps that Board would like to take prior to moving forward. 
 
The memorandum includes the following sections: 
 

1. Identification of Issues and Concerns 
2. Summary of Feedback Received 
3. How the SAU and Local School District View Election Location Decisions 
4. Recommendation to Select Board 
5. Explanation of Draft Recommendation  
6. Recommended Next Steps for the Select Board 
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1. Identification of Issues and Concerns 
 
Below are observations about the polling locations historically used in Stratham. 

1. In general, in order to encourage participation and provide consistency, we believe it is 
generally preferable for the Select Board to set a consistent expectation for polling 
locations from year to year and election to election.   

2. For Presidential Primary and State elections, the Municipal Center has proven to be very 
tight and lack parking and convenient traffic circulation to accommodate large numbers 
of residents participating.  The pandemic added particular pressures as more space is 
needed to accommodate recommended distancing practices.  

3. Given the historical turnout of Town elections, the Municipal Center location has served 
as an adequate location. 

4. The Town relies on Town employees to supplement volunteers especially during larger 
elections.  For smaller elections, Town staff can assist as needed but often also continue 
to work and/or provide counter service throughout the day.  Elections held off site will 
definitely preclude offering counter service in the Town Clerk/Tax Collector’s office and 
will similarly require some town offices to close and limit productivity. 

5. Layout of elections are established in law and regulations from the Secretary of State; in 
the past we have been able to meet accessibility and other layout requirements in the 
Municipal Center but not easily; this task gets harder with large turnout and pandemic 
related precautions. 

6. In November of 2020, the General Election was held at the Stratham Memorial School.  
There was no school on that day and the election was widely viewed as a success in 
terms of access, comfort, accessibility. 

7. The safety and security of the municipal parking lot during elections requires significant 
staff effort and concern.  Additional lighting, traffic management by police and DPW 
details, and signage are required.  To a certain degree, these are needed for any election 
location in Town, however the space for parking and circulation at the MC is particularly 
limited and challenging to manage during election with large turnout.  Weather 
conditions can exacerbate these issues. 

8. Holding elections in buildings other than the Town Office pose logistical challenges, in 
particular for the Town Clerk/Tax Collector and the Supervisors of the Checklist.  Office 
equipment, voting equipment need to be moved, set-up and eventually broken down. 

9. The Town of Stratham relies on several tens of volunteers for each election.  Ensuring 
volunteer comfort and safety needs to be considered in any siting location. 

10. Many Towns in our SAU hold elections in schools (see below).  As a result, school 
calendars reflect schools day closures on elections.  SAU 16 prepares the next schools 
year’s calendar beginning in January of each year.  

11. Integrity of voting materials, processes, and equipment is a major consideration.  While 
moving elections off site pose additional steps to ensuring election integrity, we have 
seen that this is possible (in November 2020) and certainly, Stratham would not be 
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alone in the movement of materials from their storage site to an off-site polling 
location. 

 
2. How the SAU and Local School District View Election Location Decisions 

 
In preparation for advising the Select Board, we conferred with both the Stratham Memorial 
School principal Kate Lucas and Associate Superintendent of the SAU, Esther Asbell. 
 
The following basic information will provide context for election impacts on our schools: 
 

A. The SAU joint board adopts a school calendar for the entire district; local school districts 
tailor their school calendar with professional development days, etc.  A district-wide 
professional development day (no school for students) is held on the second Tuesday of 
March. 

B. The SAU joint board adopts a calendar for the next school year in February.  Esther 
Asbell, recommends that the local school district board receive scheduled requests (for 
elections, etc.) in December.   

C. The decision by the SAU/local school district to hold school or not during an election day 
is not hard and fast according to Esther.  For larger elections, they tend to not hold 
school.  For all other elections, the decision to hold school/professional development 
during an election scheduled at a school is dependent on the ability to manage safety 
and security of the students/staff through separation.  She notes that SMS lends itself to 
separation.  Based on discussions with Kate Lucas and Esther Asbell both feel confident 
in the minimal disruption and ability to provide adequate separation on voting days for 
“smaller” elections. 

D. We were encouraged that – if the Select Board asked to hold elections at the SMS – it 
would be supported by the administration. 
 

3. Recommendation for Select Board 
 
In consideration of the foregoing issues and concerns, we make the following recommendation 
to the Select Board: Beginning in 2022, the Select Board should establish polling locations for 
the following elections: 

• Town Meeting Elections – Municipal Center – 10 Bunker Hill Avenue 
o Second Tuesday in March of each year. 

• State Election (Primary) – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road  
o Second Tuesday in September of every other year 

• State Election (General) – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road  
o Second Tuesday in November of every other year 

• Presidential Primary Elections – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road 
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o This election is scheduled by the Secretary of State and is done from year to year 
(not on a consistent schedule like our other elections).  This fact may pose 
challenges for scheduling a school location and we advise that flexibility may be 
required.  However, as a default, we believe this election should also be held at 
SMS. 

 
Here is a schedule of elections held each year and their locations for a quadrennium in 
accordance with this recommendation. 
   

Location 2022 2023 2024 2025 
Town 

Election 
2nd Tuesday in March each 

year 
MC 1 1 1 1 

State 
Primary 

2nd Tuesday in September 
every other year 

SMS 1 0 1 0 

General 
Election 

2nd Tuesday in November 
every other year 

SMS 1 0 1 0 

State 
Primary 

TBD each quadrennium SMS 0 0 1 0 

  
Total 3 1 4 1        

  
MC 1 1 1 1   
SMS 2 0 3 0   
Total 3 1 4 1 

 
 

4. Explanation of Draft Recommendations 
 

• Town Meeting Elections – Municipal Center – 10 Bunker Hill Avenue 
o Second Tuesday in March of each year. 

The Municipal Center has been able to accommodate these elections in the past and we 
anticipate in the future as well.  Holding this election at the MC, minimizes the disruption of 
relocating election materials and equipment to SMS.  We feel the potential issue of confusion 
over locations is mitigated by residents connecting the Town election to the Municipal Center, 
the seat of the local government.  In addition, this location for this election better allows staff in 
other departments to work during the times they are not assisting with the election.  The Town 
Clerk/Tax Collector office can also remain open on this day providing service to residents. 
 

• State Election (Primary) – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road  
o Second Tuesday in September of every other year 
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While State Primary elections can sometimes see lower turnout, there is potential for high 
profile races to drive turnout and energy around this election.  In addition, holding this election 
at SMS (along with the general election), allows one simple “rule” for residents to use in 
navigating polling locations “State Elections are held at SMS” (we are recommending the 
Presidential Primary election - also a State election - be held at SMS). 
 

• State Election (General) – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road  
o Second Tuesday in November of every other year 

We believe the turnout and energy around general elections (in Presidential years or not) 
warrant the larger and more easily navigable SMS location. 
 

• Presidential Primary Elections – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road 
o This election is scheduled by the Secretary of State 

We believe this election, is likely also appropriate to hold at the SMS location for the same 
reasons provided for the State elections above (subject to availability as discussed in section 3). 
 

5. Recommended Next Steps for the Select Board 
 
We have identified the next potential steps for the Select Board: 
 

1. Review and discuss this memorandum at your meeting on November 15th. 
2. Consider inviting further comment and revisit discussion at December 5th or December 

19th meetings. 
3. Consider submitting a request to hold elections for 2022 to the Stratham Local School 

District 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cc: Town Moderator Dave Emanuel 
 Deputy Town Moderator Beth Dupell 
 Supervisor of the Checklist, Mel McGrail 
 Supervisor of the Checklist, Connie Aubin Adams 
 Supervisor of the Checklist, Cathy Warner 
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Attachment 

 
Comments from Elected Election Officials Consulted for this Memorandum 



From: beth@ecm-design.com
To: David Moore
Subject: Re: Polling Locations: Select Board Deliberations
Date: Wednesday, November 10, 2021 7:42:57 AM

David,

All looks good to me.

Beth

---
 

On 2021-11-09 15:16, David Moore wrote:

 
Dear Dave, Beth, Mel, Connie and Cathy,
 
I am sending this e-mail out to you on behalf of Deb Bakie and I jointly.  As you can see, we have
been working on behalf of the Board to help organize an prepare an upcoming discussion of the
Board on polling locations.  We are preparing to make recommendations, but are seeking your
input on our initial thoughts and draft recommendations.
 
Can you please take a look and get back with your thoughts or any concerns you may have?  All
input we receive by Friday morning we will be able to incorporate on our report back memo to the
Select Board.
 
We look forward to hearing from you and thank you.
 
David M.
 
David Moore
Town Administrator
 
Are you signed-up for our Select Board Newsletter?
Please visit https://www.strathamnh.gov/subscribe or simply reply to this e-mail asking to be
added to our list!
 
Town of Stratham, NH
10 Bunker Hill Avenue
Stratham, NH 03885
 
(603) 772-7391 ext. 181
 
www.StrathamNH.gov
 

mailto:beth@ecm-design.com
mailto:dmoore@StrathamNH.gov
https://www.strathamnh.gov/subscribe
http://www.strathamnh.gov/


From: David Emanuel
To: David Moore; conniea@me.com; carwarner@gmail.com; beth@ecm-design.com; mel mcgrail
Cc: Deborah Bakie
Subject: RE: Polling Locations: Select Board Deliberations - Emanuel Feedback
Date: Friday, November 12, 2021 11:09:04 AM
Attachments: image001.png

Memo to Supervisors and Moderators on Polling Locations 11-9-2021.pdf

David,
The communication and intent of solidifying venues for polling locations per type of election makes
sense to me.
I support the concept and proposal outlined in the memo dated November 9, 2021 and do not have
any further comments at this time.
I have a Town Council meeting in Durham on Monday November 15, 2021 and can not attend the
BOS meeting for the discussion.
Please contact me with any questions or further questions.
DE
 
Dave Emanuel, MPA, EFO, CFO
Fire Chief - Durham Fire Department
51 College Road, Durham, NH 03824
david.emanuel@unh.edu
(603) 862-1426 (Office)  -  (603) 397-7447 (Mobile)
“Our Family Protecting Your Family”

 
Please note the email address change as the Durham Fire Department migrated from the Town of
Durham to University of New Hampshire IT platform on May 27, 2020. The best email address for
Dave Emanuel from this point forward is david.emanuel@unh.edu. Please update your address book.
 

From: David Moore <dmoore@StrathamNH.gov> 
Sent: Wednesday, November 10, 2021 10:03 AM
To: David Emanuel <David.Emanuel@unh.edu>; conniea@me.com; carwarner@gmail.com;
beth@ecm-design.com; mel mcgrail <mkmcgrail@comcast.net>
Cc: Deborah Bakie <DBakie@StrathamNH.gov>
Subject: FW: Polling Locations: Select Board Deliberations
 
CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the University System. Do not click links or open attachments
unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

 
Dear Folks,
 
Yesterday, in my haste to get this is out at the end of the day, I neglected to copy Deb (co-author of

mailto:David.Emanuel@unh.edu
mailto:dmoore@StrathamNH.gov
mailto:conniea@me.com
mailto:carwarner@gmail.com
mailto:beth@ecm-design.com
mailto:mkmcgrail@comcast.net
mailto:DBakie@StrathamNH.gov
mailto:demanuel@ci.durham.nh.us
mailto:david.emanuel@unh.edu







  


TOWN OF STRATHAM 
INCORPORATED 1716 


 
10 BUNKER HILL AVENUE • STRATHAM NH 03885 


 
VOICE (603) 772-7391 • FAX (603) 775-0517 


 
MEMORANDUM 


 
 
TO:  Town Moderator, Dave Emanuel 
  Deputy Town Moderator, Beth Dupell 
  Supervisor of the Checklist, Mel McGrail 
  Supervisor of the Checklist, Connie Aubin Adams 
  Supervisor of the Checklist, Cathy Warner 
 
FROM:  Deb Bakie, Town Clerk – Tax Collector 


David Moore,  Town Administrator 
 
DATE:  November 9, 2021 
 
RE:  Select Board Designated Polling Locations for the Future 
 
The Stratham Select Board has asked us to study the issue of polling locations in the Town of 
Stratham and make a recommendation to the Select Board.  As part of our work in researching 
the issues involved, we are reaching out to you in your roles.  Below, we have included 
discussion of the topic as well as a draft recommendation on which we would like to gather 
your input.  We realize the prospect of holding more elections outside of the Municipal Center 
may pose challenges for the Supervisors as well as the Town Clerk/Tax Collector and the 
Moderator.  Certainly, we experienced some during the November 2020 election; we both feel 
with practice and that experience behind us those challenges can be overcome. 
 
We are anticipating the Select Board’s next discussion on this topic to be November 15th and 
would welcome your input as soon as possible so that we can insure its inclusion in our report 
back to them, which we hope to complete Friday morning., November 12th. 
 
Background 
 
Below are observations about the polling locations historically used in Stratham. 


1. In general, in order to encourage participation and provide consistency, we believe it is 
generally preferable for the Select Board to set a consistent expectation for polling 
locations from year to year and election to election.   







2. For Presidential Primary and State elections, the Municipal Center has proven to be very 
tight and lack parking and convenient traffic circulation to accommodate large numbers 
of residents participating.  The pandemic added particular pressures as more space is 
needed to accommodate recommended distancing practices.  


3. Given the historical turnout of Town elections, the Municipal Center location has served 
as an adequate location. 


4. The Town relies on Town employees to supplement volunteers especially during larger 
elections.  For smaller elections, Town staff can assist as needed but often also continue 
to work and/or provide counter service throughout the day.  Elections held off site will 
definitely preclude offering counter service in the Town Clerk/Tax Collector’s office and 
will similarly require some town offices to close and limit productivity. 


5. Layout of elections are established in law and regulations from the Secretary of State; in 
the past we have been able to meet accessibility and other layout requirements in the 
Municipal Center but not easily; this task gets harder with large turnout and pandemic 
related precautions. 


6. In November of 2020, the General Election was held at the Stratham Memorial School.  
There was no school on that day and the election was widely viewed as a success in 
terms of access, comfort, accessibility. 


7. The safety and security of the municipal parking lot during elections requires significant 
staff effort and concern.  Additional lighting, traffic management by police and DPW 
details, and signage are required.  To a certain degree, these are needed for any election 
location in Town, however the space for parking and circulation at the MC is particularly 
limited and challenging to manage during election with large turnout.  Weather 
conditions can exacerbate these issues. 


8. Holding elections in buildings other than the Town Office pose logistical challenges, in 
particular for the Town Clerk/Tax Collector and the Supervisors of the Checklist.  Office 
equipment, voting equipment need to be moved, set-up and eventually broken down. 


9. The Town of Stratham relies on several tens of volunteers for each election.  Ensuring 
volunteer comfort and safety needs to be considered in any siting location. 


10. Many Towns in our SAU hold elections in schools (see below).  As a result, school 
calendars reflect schools day closures on elections.  SAU 16 prepares the next schools 
year’s calendar beginning in January of each year.  


 
How the SAU and Local School District View Election Location Decisions 
 
In preparation for advising the Select Board, we conferred with both the Stratham Memorial 
School principal Kate Lucas and Associate Superintendent of the SAU, Esther Asbell. 
 
The following basic information will provide context for election impacts on our schools: 


1. The SAU joint board adopts a school calendar for the entire district; local school districts 
tailor their school calendar with professional development days, etc.  A district-wide 







professional development day (no school for students) is held on the second Tuesday of 
March. 


2. The SAU joint board adopts a calendar for the next school year in February.  Esther 
Asbell, recommends that the local school district board receive scheduled requests (for 
elections, etc.) in December.   


3. The decision by the SAU/local school district to hold school or not during an election day 
is not hard and fast according to Esther.  For larger elections, they tend to not hold 
school.  For all other elections, the decision to hold school/professional development 
during an election scheduled at a school is dependent on the ability to manage safety 
and security of the students/staff through separation.  She notes that SMS lends itself to 
separation.  Based on discussions with Kate Lucas and Esther Asbell both feel confident 
in the minimal disruption and ability to provide adequate separation on voting days for 
“smaller” elections. 


4. We were encouraged that the Town’s desire to hold elections at the SMS facility would 
be supported by administration. 
 


Draft Recommendation 
 
In consideration of the foregoing issues and concerns, we make the following recommendation 
to the Select Board: Beginning in 2022, the Select Board should establish polling locations for 
the following elections: 


• Town Meeting Elections – Municipal Center – 10 Bunker Hill Avenue 
o Second Tuesday in March of each year. 


• State Election (Primary) – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road  
o Second Tuesday in September of every other year 


• State Election (General) – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road  
o Second Tuesday in November of every other year 


• Presidential Primary Elections – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road 
o This election is scheduled by the Secretary of State 


 
Explanation of Draft Recommendation details 
 


• Town Meeting Elections – Municipal Center – 10 Bunker Hill Avenue 
o Second Tuesday in March of each year. 


The Municipal Center has been able to accommodate these elections in the past and we 
anticipate in the future as well.  Holding this election at the MC, minimizes the disruption of 
relocating electing materials and equipment to SMS.  We feel the potential issue of confusion 
over locations is mitigated by residents connecting the Town election to the Municipal Center.  
In addition, this location for this election better allows staff in other departments to work 







during the times they are not assisting with the election.  The Town Clerk/Tax Collector office 
can also remain open on this day providing service to residents. 
 


• State Election (Primary) – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road  
o Second Tuesday in September of every other year 


While State Primary elections can sometimes see lower turnout, there is potential for high 
profile races to drive turnout and energy around this election.  In addition, holding this election 
at SMS (along with the general election), allows one simple “rule” for residents to use in 
navigating polling locations “State Elections are held at SMS”. 
 


• State Election (General) – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road  
o Second Tuesday in November of every other year 


We believe the turnout and energy around general elections (in Presidential years or not) 
warrant the larger and more easily navigable SMS location. 


• Presidential Primary Elections – Stratham Memorial School – 39 Gifford Farm Road 
o This election is scheduled by the Secretary of State 


 
We believe this election, is likely also appropriate to hold at the SMS location.  
 
Recommended Next Steps for the Select Board 
 
We have identified the next potential steps for the Select Board: 


1. Review and discuss this memorandum at your meeting on November 15th. 
2. Consider submitting a request to hold elections for 2022 to the Stratham Local School 


District 
 







the memo) and I also did not complete the “to” section of the memo with your names.  I apologize
for the oversight.  No other content in the memo has changed. 
 
Deb and I look forward to hearing from you.
 
David M.
 

From: David Moore 
Sent: Tuesday, November 09, 2021 3:17 PM
To: David Emanuel <David.Emanuel@unh.edu>; Beth Dupell <beth@ecm-design.com>;
mkmcgrail@comcast.net; conniea@me.com; carwarner@gmail.com
Subject: Polling Locations: Select Board Deliberations
 
Dear Dave, Beth, Mel, Connie and Cathy,
 
I am sending this e-mail out to you on behalf of Deb Bakie and I jointly.  As you can see, we have
been working on behalf of the Board to help organize an prepare an upcoming discussion of the
Board on polling locations.  We are preparing to make recommendations, but are seeking your input
on our initial thoughts and draft recommendations.
 
Can you please take a look and get back with your thoughts or any concerns you may have?  All input
we receive by Friday morning we will be able to incorporate on our report back memo to the Select
Board.
 
We look forward to hearing from you and thank you.
 
David M.
 
David Moore
Town Administrator
 
Are you signed-up for our Select Board Newsletter?
Please visit https://www.strathamnh.gov/subscribe or simply reply to this e-mail asking to be added
to our list!
 
Town of Stratham, NH
10 Bunker Hill Avenue
Stratham, NH 03885
 
(603) 772-7391 ext. 181
 
www.StrathamNH.gov
 
 

mailto:David.Emanuel@unh.edu
mailto:beth@ecm-design.com
mailto:mkmcgrail@comcast.net
mailto:conniea@me.com
mailto:carwarner@gmail.com
https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.strathamnh.gov%2Fsubscribe&data=04%7C01%7CDavid.Emanuel%40unh.edu%7C6fa880073a634b1c492408d9a45b39f2%7Cd6241893512d46dc8d2bbe47e25f5666%7C0%7C0%7C637721534397129809%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=JF0ivDu%2FJzNSyHn2lRkLHdK4raAOmbd6TmCMzFWEvcw%3D&reserved=0
https://nam12.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.strathamnh.gov%2F&data=04%7C01%7CDavid.Emanuel%40unh.edu%7C6fa880073a634b1c492408d9a45b39f2%7Cd6241893512d46dc8d2bbe47e25f5666%7C0%7C0%7C637721534397129809%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=JhtSmBq2AUw4myBkuI33hwBB6rdhqek%2BxIwJOU9BLe4%3D&reserved=0


From: Cathy Warner
To: Deborah Bakie; David Moore
Cc: mel mcgrail; C Aubin-Adams
Subject: Fwd: Polling
Date: Thursday, November 11, 2021 1:38:23 PM

Sent from my iPhone

Begin forwarded message:

From: Cathy Warner <carwarner@gmail.com>
Date: November 11, 2021 at 1:30:51 PM EST
To: carwarner@gmail.com
Subject: Polling Locations

﻿

Date:      November 11, 2021

Re: Select Board Designated Polling Locations for the
Future

Deb and David,
Although we feel that the decision to hold elections off
site (from the Town of Stratham  Municipal Center) is
what may be recommend to the Select Board, we do
appreciate the opportunity to have our thoughts and
concerns heard and shared to them before a final
decision is made.

That said, the Supervisors of the Checklist are
unanimously opposed to holding the elections off
site.Below are some of our thoughts and reasons for not
moving the elections. We tried to address all your points
and observations.

Background Observation Points 

#1 Agree, no matter where elections are held, keep it
consistent.

#2 Rather than moving the polling place, if at all possible
work on the traffic flow, circulation and parking at the
MC.

mailto:carwarner@gmail.com
mailto:DBakie@StrathamNH.gov
mailto:dmoore@StrathamNH.gov
mailto:mkmcgrail@comcast.net
mailto:conniea@me.com


#3 Agree, historically the MC has been an adequate
space and since the Verification of the Checklist has
been completed, we now have a more accurate voter list
reflecting our numbers.

#4 Agree, the Town shouldn’t need to close or limit the
MC hours to set up for elections.

#5 Layouts...if we are within the law for the space, but
tight, then perhaps we can rethink layouts and patterns
before deciding on a move. 

#6 We disagree with SMS being more comfortable. At
peak times voters were parking on Gifford Farm Road.
Voters were still in long lines outside in the cold. The
hallway between the gymnasium and cafeteria became
very congested at peak times. The outside door in the
cafeteria was open to allow people in to register and it
was drafty and noisy. People were coming in and out
through both that door and the hallway door throughout
the day. At the end of the night, Supervisor materials
must be returned and locked in our cabinets at the MC. It
is important that the Supervisors are safe when doing so.

#7 There is always significant effort by police, staff,
volunteers and DPW for any election. This is the case no
matter where the elections are held. Kudos to all for their
work ethic...it truly is a team effort. No matter where the
elections are held, the safety of the voters and election
officials is paramount. Perhaps a larger study of traffic
flow, use of roads for parking, and parking lot options at
the MC and Cushing property could be helpful. Can the
Smyk property be used as well?

#8 Of major concern to the Supervisors, if the elections
are moved off site, is not the amount of work, but the
integrity of the voting materials. This includes the Ballot
Machine, Absentee Ballots, Ballot Drop Box, as well as
the election forms, files and records the Supervisors need
to access throughout the day. Elections will be closely
monitored in today’s political climate. Can we
adequately keep the integrity of all these materials when
they are transported and offsite?

#9 Agree for any location...volunteers are critical to our
success and their safety is important.

#10 This is true...but we need to do what is best for the
Town of Stratham.



SAU and Local School District View 

#4 There was some confusion among us as to the
statement, “The Town’s desire to hold elections at the
school.” Were the Town’s voters surveyed?

Draft Recommendation

To us it doesn’t make sense to have one election at the
MC and all the rest at the school. Again, we are opposed
to moving any of the elections from the MC, but if they
are moved, for continuity, we think all of them should be
off site.

Explanation of Draft Recommendation Details 

The statement made regarding keeping the Town
Election at the MC holds true for all elections.

Recommended Next Steps for the Select Board

It is our hope that the Select Board hears and considers
all input regarding where Stratham’s voters will go to
cast their ballots and votes. We do want it known to the
board that the Supervisors are opposed to a move at this
time.

Thank you,

     Supervisors of the Checklist:
     Melanie McGrail
     Connie Aubin-Adams 
     Cathy Warner

Sent from my iPad



 

 

 TOWN OF STRATHAM  
Incorporated 1716 

10 Bunker Hill Avenue ∙ Stratham, NH 03885 
Town Clerk/Tax Collector 603-772-4741 

Select Board/Administration/Assessing 603-772-7391 
Code Enforcement/Building Inspections/Planning 603-772-7391 

Fax (All Offices) 603-775-0517 
 

 

TO:       Select Board Members 
 

FROM:  Mark Connors, Town Planner 
   

DATE:  November 8, 2021 
 

RE:      Acceptance of Taylor Court and Release of Performance Bond  

  

 

Taylor Court is a three lot subdivision located off of Union Road that was approved by the 

Planning Board in July 2018 and serves three duplexes. The Town is holding a performance 

guarantee in the amount of $264,000 in the form of a bond.  

The development has been completed and the applicant has submitted As Built Plans certifying 

the work to the Town. The Public Works Director has inspected the road and confirmed it was 

built according to plan (see attached memo from Nate Mears). The Public Works Director is 

recommending the full release of the Performance Guarantee because the applicant’s contractor 

agreed to install the binder course to a full freeze and thaw cycle.  

The Planning Department supports the Select Board voting to accept Taylor Court as a public 

roadway and the release of the bond in the amount of $264,000 currently held by the Town.  



 TOWN OF STRATHAM  
Incorporated 1716 

10 Bunker Hill Avenue ∙ Stratham, NH 03885 
Town Clerk/Tax Collector 603-772-4741 

Select Board’s Office/Administration/Assessing 603-772-7391 
Code Enforcement/Building Inspections/Planning 603-772-7391 

Fax (All Offices) 603-775-0517 
 
TO:  Mark Connors, Town Planner 
 
FROM:   Nate Mears, Director of Public Works Department 
 
MEMO:   Taylor Court – Completion of Roadway Paving 
  
DATE:  October 14, 2021  
 
Dear Mr. Connors, 
 
All State Paving applied a 1.5” wearing course of asphalt on June 24, 2021.  Following the paving J. Caley 
& Associates completed the installation of compacted shoulders.  Upon inspection of the completed site 
work I conclude that Taylor Court roadway is installed as proposed.     
 
J. Caley & Associates agreed to allow the 2.5” asphalt binder course to transition through a full freeze 
and thaw prior to applying the 1.5” asphalt wearing course.  This phase confirms that the base materials 
and binder course are properly constructed and integral to the life of the roadway. 
 
DPW acknowledges receipt of as-built drawings and is recommending that the full bond be reduced to 
zero dollars. 
 
 Total Surety Bond      $ 34,879.29 
 Outstanding Construction Costs     $ 9,679.29 
- 10% Contingency for the Total Project Cost   $ 25,200.00 
 Full Bond Reduction      $ 00,000.00   
 
For reference an itemized surety worksheet is attached. 
 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
 
Nate Mears 
Director of Public Works Department 
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